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Board of Directors Meeting in Public - Cover Sheet 
 

Subject: Chief Executive’s report Date: 2nd November 2023 

Prepared By: Rich Brown, Head of Communication 

Approved By: Paul Robinson, Chief Executive 

Presented By: Paul Robinson, Chief Executive 

Purpose 

 
An update regarding some of the most noteworthy events and items 
over the past month from the Chief Executive’s perspective. 
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Strategic Objectives 
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care in the 
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the right time 

Improve health 
and well-being 

within our 
communities 

Empower and 
support our 

people to be the 
best they can be 

To 
continuously 

learn and 
improve 
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resources and 
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Work 
collaboratively 
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Principal Risk  

PR1 Significant deterioration in standards of safety and care   

PR2 Demand that overwhelms capacity  

PR3 Critical shortage of workforce capacity and capability  

PR4 Failure to achieve the Trust’s financial strategy  

PR5 Inability to initiate and implement evidence-based Improvement and innovation  

PR6 Working more closely with local health and care partners does not fully deliver 
the required benefits  

 

PR7 Major disruptive incident  

PR8 Failure to deliver sustainable reductions in the Trust’s impact on climate 
change 

 

Committees/groups where this item has been presented before 

 
None 
 

Acronyms  

 

BAF = Board Assurance Framework 
CDC = Community Diagnostics Centre 

NJR = National Joint Registry 
SFH = Sherwood Forest Hospitals 
 

Executive Summary 

 
An update regarding some of the most noteworthy events and items over the past month from the Chief 
Executive’s perspective. 
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Operational updates 

Industrial action updates 
 
Over the past month, we have been monitoring national developments with interest around the 
ongoing discussions between the government and the British Medical Association (BMA) 
concerning the prolonged industrial action that continues to affect our NHS. 
 
Whilst there has been no further industrial action called since the last Public Meeting of the Trust’s 
Board of Directors on Thursday 5 October, the impact of this industrial impact continues to be felt 
across our hospitals. 
 
At the time of writing, the Trust has needed to postpone over 6,348 appointments, procedures, and 
operations during 2023 in order to prioritise safe urgent and emergency care across all periods of 
industrial action. 
 
The resulting reduced elective activity levels contribute to our growing waiting lists, including for 
those patients who are waiting the longest for the treatment they need. 
 
It should also be noted that while these figures reflect the impact of this industrial action on our 
services, they do not take account of lost opportunities where appointments were not booked once 
we had received notification that strikes had already been called. 
 
At the time of writing, the financial cost of this year’s industrial action to Sherwood Forest Hospitals 
stands at over £1.8million – a figure that will continue to rise, unless a resolution to this national 
dispute can be found. 
 
I reiterate my hope that we see an end to this national dispute as quickly and painlessly as 
possible in the interest of the colleagues, patients and the communities we are proud to serve. 

 

Updates from Newark Hospital 

The engagement from the NHS Nottingham and Nottinghamshire Integrated Care Board 
(ICB) on the overnight opening hours of Newark Hospital’s Urgent Treatment Centre (UTC) 
has now come to a close 
 
NHS Nottingham and Nottinghamshire Integrated Care Board (ICB) led a number of public 
engagement events to discuss the best permanent opening hours for the UTC. Residents were 
also given the opportunity to feedback via an online survey that was available on the ICB website. 
 
The UTC, run by Sherwood Forest Hospitals NHS Foundation Trust, provides urgent care and non-
life-threatening treatment for injuries or conditions, such as cuts, simple broken bones, wounds, 
minor burns and minor head, eye and back injuries. 
 
The UTC is currently open for 13 hours a day between 9am to 10pm, slightly exceeding the 
national minimum standard of 12 hours per day. 
 
Those opening hours were put in place in March 2020 as a temporary measure to address ongoing 
staffing issues made worse by the COVID-19 pandemic. 
 
Prior to the pandemic, the UTC was often closed overnight at short notice due to lack of staff 
availability. Typically, when the UTC was open overnight, it would treat, on average, one patient 
per hour, in contrast to between 4-6 patients per hour during the daytime. 
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We are committed to working alongside our Integrated Care Board colleagues to provide a safe, 
sustainable urgent treatment centre at Newark Hospital, operating at least 12 hours per day, in line 
with the specification for urgent treatment centres across England. 
 
As a Trust, we have been supporting the ICB in promoting these important discussions – including 
by attending and helping to lead their engagement discussions with local residents. 
 
As part of that engagement period, we worked alongside ICB and NHS England colleagues to host 
a ‘clinical senate’ to give credibility to these discussions around the longer-term opening hours of 
the facility. 
 
The senate saw a collective set of independent clinical advisors receive a presentation about 
proposals, as well as allowing the independent experts to visit and talk to several Newark Hospital 
colleagues about their experiences. 
 
The output of that senate will form part of the written report that will contribute to the overall 
feedback that will be considered by the county’s Health Scrutiny Committee before proceeding with 
next steps and before any decision is made. 
 
Newark Elective Hub prepares to open its doors 
 
By the time the Board of Directors meets, our multimillion pound expansion of our theatres at 
Newark Hospital will have celebrated its official opening and will be preparing to welcome its first 
patients. 
 
The £5.6million project is due to result in up to 2,600 extra operations and procedures taking place 
at Newark Hospital each year. It will also provide a modern environment, contribute to reductions in 
waiting times and create new jobs for nursing and healthcare staff. 
 
The extra capacity in elective care will improve patient choice and help to address access to health 
services for those who would previously have had to travel further afield for treatment. 
 
The new suite, which includes a recovery area, anaesthetic room and scrub facilities, is being built 
beside the existing two theatres. The first operations are expected to take place in the new theatre 
this autumn. 
 
As well as increasing capacity at the site, the new theatre will also allow the scope and range of 
services provided from the site to expand, with the laminar flow especially for orthopaedic 
operations helping to expand from hip and knee to shoulder surgery. 
 
The site will also provide a range of ear, nose and throat treatments, as well as urology, 
gynaecology and ophthalmology, overall improving the range of services available to our local 
communities at Newark Hospital. 
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Work underway to create more parking spaces at Newark Hospital 
 

 
 
Our plans to further improve patient access to Newark Hospital has been turned into reality over 
the past month, as contractors officially started work on a new 80-space car park. 
 
The initiative has been made possible due to our partnership with Newark and Sherwood District 
Council. The Council has purchased the land on Bowbridge Road with the intention of converting it 
into additional hospital car parking to ensure residents have greater access to even more health 
care provision locally. 
 
There are currently 170 pay and display spaces plus 20 spaces for blue badge holders in the main 
Newark Hospital car park. The new car park, which will have electric charging points, will provide 
parking for staff on site which will free up spaces in the main car park for patients and visitors. 
 
It’s exciting to see all our plans for Newark Hospital come to fruition and we are very grateful to the 
team at Newark and Sherwood District Council. 
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Other updates from across our hospitals 

 
 
Reiterating our commitment to our Trust ‘CARE’ values 
 
At previous Board meetings, we have spoken about the importance of ensuring we are properly 
supporting our colleagues as seasonal pressures across our hospitals intensify. 
 
We recognise that it is really tough at the moment with so many competing pressures, especially 
after having worked under sustained operational pressure for such a long period of time. 
 
This is precisely why we are keen to keep our ‘CARE’ values at the front of our thoughts as those 
pressures intensify as winter approaches. Those values will help steer us in continuing to be: 
 

• C - Communicating and working together 

• A - Aspiring and improving 

• R – Respectful, inclusive and caring 

• E - Efficient and safe 
 
Our CARE values have been shaped through engagement with colleagues, patients, service users 
and volunteers to set out our ambition to provide outstanding care to the communities we serve 
and to support one another. 
 
Now more than ever, it is important that we remind ourselves of our CARE values and why it is so 
important that we all behave in line with them. 
 
And while we know that the vast majority of our colleagues live and breathe those CARE values 
every day, we know there are occasions when those values are not as visible as they could be and 
– in some cases – are not being followed. 
 
In October, we have launched a Trust-wide campaign to underline the importance of those values 
to us all here at Sherwood. The campaign features real members of #TeamSFH telling their stories 
of what the values mean to them, as well as encouraging as many colleagues as possible to make 
their own pledges to live those ‘CARE’ values. 
 
That pledge is something that I have personally made over the past month and, at our November 
Board meeting, it is something that I will be encouraging as many members of our Board of 
Directors to join me on. 
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Our work is progressing to bring Nottinghamshire’s first Community Diagnostics Centre 
(CDC) to our area 
 
Our work to bring the county’s first Community 
Diagnostics Centre (CDC) to our area has 
continued over the past month. 
 
The latest developments have focused on the roll-
out of almost 500 health checks each week, as 
part of a programme of ‘accelerated activity’ that 
is helping to bring these health checks to our area 
longer before the full Centre is due to open its 
doors. 
 
In October, we have made up to 255 additional 
blood tests available each week at Mansfield 
Community Hospital. Those sessions were initially 
offered at drop-in clinics but have now been made 
available as pre-bookable appointments. 
 
As part of this same programme of accelerated 
activity, we have also made a further 130 scans 
available each week at a mobile unit that has 
been installed at the privately-run Nottingham 
Road Clinic in Mansfield. 
 
By the end of 2023, the Trust is expecting to have launched a total of up to 500 of these 
‘accelerated’ health checks each week. 
 
The full multimillion pound Community Diagnostics Centre is expected to open its doors to patients 
in 2025, where it will run where a derelict building currently stands alongside Mansfield Community 
Hospital in Stockwell Gate. 
 
As well as delivering tens of thousands of additional health checks each month, the Centre will also 
create 120 jobs for local people in a range of clinical and non-clinical roles. 
 
The Improvement Faculty hosts visit from NHS England’s National Director for 
Transformation and Digital 
 
We were delighted to welcome Dr Vin Diwakar to our hospitals on Friday 20 October to showcase 
some of the brilliant work that the Trust is involved in around research, informatics, digital, 
personalisation, transformation, improvement and patient safety. 
 
As well as being a practising Paediatrician, Dr Diwakar is also the Medical Director for 
Transformation in NHS England’s National Transformation Directorate. He also leads on the 
secondary care portfolio in the National Improvement Directorate. 
 
Dr Diwakar provides clinical leadership to national improvement and transformation programmes, 
including those which use improvement science, technology, digital and data. 
 
The visit was arranged to provide Dr Diwakar with an insight into how the Trust works, after 
Sherwood was recommended to him as a place to visit. Dr Diwakar was extremely impressed with 
both the scale of the work the Trust is involved in, as well as the passion of those who are leading 
these areas. 
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He particularly enjoyed speaking with patients and clinicians during the day and noted the 
extremely friendly welcome he received from all colleagues across the Trust. 
 
Thank you to everyone across the Trust who helped to make this visit possible – and showcase 
your brilliant work in the best possible light! 
 

 
 
 
Sherwood receives National Joint Registry (NJR) Quality Data Provider Scheme Award, in 
recognition of our commitment to patient safety 
 
We have been celebrating being acknowledged for our commitment to patient safety for the 
seventh year running, after receiving the National Joint Registry (NJR) Quality Data Provider 
Scheme award. 
 
The award recognises hospitals that consistently provide accurate data that help to improve patient 
safety, standards in quality of care and overall cost-effectiveness in joint replacement surgery. 
 
To gain this recognition, the Trust has had to meet several specific requirements regarding the 
data they provide. 
 
Only hospitals that meet the strict targets outlined by the NJR are awarded the NJR Quality Data 
Provider Certificate. We are proud that Sherwood Forest Hospitals Trust has achieved scores of 
90% or above for seven years in a row. 
 
Since 2003, NJR has collected information about joint operations to improve patient safety and 
support clinicians and suppliers. It collects and analyses data about joint replacement surgery to 
improve service quality and deliver timely warnings on issues relating to patient safety. This means 
the Trust will be contacted by the NJR and advised to contact the patient immediately if issues 
arise with a joint implant. 
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The Orthopaedic Team at the Trust are particularly pleased that all their hard work throughout the 
year has paid off. 
 

 
 
 

Trust risk ratings reviewed 
 
The Board Assurance Framework (BAF) risks for which the Risk Committee is the lead committee 
have been scrutinised by the Trust’s Risk Committee. 
 
The Committee has confirmed that there are no changes to the risk scores affecting the following 
areas: 
 

• Principal Risk 6: Working more closely with local health and care partners does not fully 
deliver the required benefits. 

• Principal Risk 7: A major disruptive incident 
 
The full and updated Board Assurance Framework (BAF) is due to be presented later at this public 
meeting of the Trust’s Board of Directors. 
 
It should also be noted that as part of a review of the Trust’s cabinet and committee structures, our 
newly-formed Strategy and Partnerships Committee is to become the Lead Committee for 
monitoring the ‘PR6’ risk. 


